MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

MARCH 26, 2014 
The Towers

500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:



              

Scott Fabian, President, R-Steubenville  
           Diana Holcomb, R-Smithfield       
   Township                                 

                      George Beard, R-Tiltonsville        
Danny Householder, Vice-President, R-


Karen Vargo, R-Yorkville           
    Saline Township





Dan Morgan, R-Brush Creek Township        
Matt Parise, Secretary, R-Wintersville


Robert Nottingham, R-Cross Creek Township
Brandon Andresen, R-Jefferson County 


Mark Clark, R-Island Creek Township
John Hartline, R-Jefferson County    


Richard Ricchetti, R-Mt. Pleasant Township
Michael Paprocki, R-Jefferson County


Phil Jordan, R-Ross Township     
Teresa DiCarlantonio, R-Steubenville
                     Eric Mercer, R-Salem Township
Richard Trzaskoma, R-Toronto            


Dan Cermak, R-Smithfield Township
Craig Allen, A-Toronto                          

           William Stewart, R-Springfield Township
Mayor Justin Dudzik, R-Adena         


Danny Meeker, R-Warren Township        
Mayor Gary Pepperling, R-Amsterdam 


Brian Wilson, R-Wayne Township
Gary Griffith, R-Bergholz          



Gini Chandler, A-Wayne Township

Rich Brownlee, R-Bloomingdale



Brian Harvey, R-Wells Township
Kelly Baucknecht, R-Dillonvale
                       
   
Mayor Frank Martin, R-Empire   



GUEST  
Ken Stanley, R-Irondale                                
            Ms. Judy Owens, Prime Time
Adam Peeler, R-Mingo Junction           

              
Mayor Charles Bannanio, R-Mt. Pleasant

STAFF     
Denny Taylor, R-New Alexandria 

            
Domenick Mucci, Jr., Director
Kim McKnight, R-Rayland        



Richard Fender, Planner
Mayor HarryThomas, R-Richmond

           Betty Lou Tarr, Administrative Assistant
OPENING OF MEETING:






President Fabian opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL:
Vice President Householder called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 
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A motion was made by Dr. Wilson to accept the minutes of the February 26, 2014  meeting; seconded by Mr. Brownlee; motion passed unanimously. 

JEFFERSON COUNTY RPC










 
MARCH MINUTES










PAGE 2
 President Fabian called upon Mike Paprocki from BHJ to give an update on Jefferson County Road projects.  Mr. Paprocki said the emergency landslide south of Brilliant and north of Rush Run is showing a completion date of April 23, 2014, but he didn’t feel that was doable and he felt the completion date would be more like August.  The Mt. Pleasant to Dillonvale work is in the finalization stage.  The two bridge projects on Route 7 which goes through Mingo Junction has started back up again and work is proceeding.  The work on the bridge on State Route 150 is complete and traffic is moving again.  The park and ride lot at the bottom of State Route 213 Mr. Paprocki thinks they are waiting for the power to be turned on, but it looked as if it was turned on already.  In Toronto they have lighting going in on Franklin Avenue and Alexander Street.  The two local projects in Steubenville which one is John Scott highway and Mall Drive to expand the intersection and do some redesign to the intersection at Mall Drive.  Mr. Paprocki thinks there still needs to be some lights and signage and shoulder grading to be done.  The other project in Steubenville on Brady Avenue and University Boulevard the work is completed except for the markings still need to be done.  The rock fall repair north of Brilliant is in the process of right of way acquisition right now and it was mentioned before about the long eared bats and because of these bats the project is going to be held up until February 2015 because they need to do a survey. The last project south of the other Rush Run Project is moving along, the trees are being torn down very quickly.
DIRECTOR’S REPORT 

Attorney General – Moving Ohio Forward Grant (Demolitions) -   On March 7th the Board of County Commissioners signed the agreement for the additional $12,599.00 and copies are available tonight.  We still have four (4) structures yet to be removed.  Topping the list is Mingo Junction and we sent that and another one from Wayne Township into the Historical Society.  Hopefully we will be able to squeeze both structures out of the $12,599.00.  It doesn’t look promising with the additional requests and criteria of the grants especially the asbestos survey and removal if it is found.

USEPA Grant – We are still waiting to hear on the application.  We should hear something by late spring or early summer. 
Water and Sewer- We continue to work with Adena on their project and a fourth drawdown has been submitted for payment.  We want to thank Adena for submitting the proper documentation to our office.

Land Use Plan – We are still looking for volunteers to implement the Land Use Plan.  Please see Rich after the meeting he has sign up sheets.

Land Bank – On March 20th we held a Lank Bank informational meeting which was very successful.  We now have mapped our strategy to move forward.  I want to thank all those who participated.  There were about 26-28 people in attendance and they were all the right people.  There were representatives from the Prosecutors Office, our County Treasurer, Ray Agresta, and we had people from the Auditors Office, Mapping Department, and Tax Office.  These are all the key people to do a Land Use Plan.  The group which was missing from the meeting was a representative or the Board of County Commissioners and they actually need to start moving forward through a Resolution in forming a Land Bank Program for Jefferson County and it is not an easy process.  We were made aware at the meeting that newly formed Land Banks in County’s with the support which we have could receive $500,000.00 in funding.  That $500,000.00 could be used for elimination of slum and blight and as everyone knows we have been working on demolition of dilapidated structures throughout Jefferson County.  We need to move forward and get the Commissioners’ engaged in the planning of a Land Bank. We only have a small window of opportunity to be eligible for the $500,000.00 so we need to move quickly.  A motion was made by Mr. Householder to encourage the Board of Commissioners to develop a Land Bank; seconded by Mr. Andresen; motion passed unanimously.
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Clean Ohio – The Regional Planning Commission has all the proper documentation for the clean up funds at the Yorkville Plant.  We have submitted a copy to the Yorkville library to be placed on display. The application is for $200,000.00 to assist in cleaning up the site.  There will be a public hearing on May 5 at the site at 5:00 p.m.  Rich will report more on this during his report.

2013 CDBG Formula – We have contacted Clay at the County Engineers office and he is working on getting the specs ready for the projects in the Village of Mingo Junction and the townships of Saline and Wayne. We are hoping to have these under contract in early spring.
2014 CDBG Formula – Tomorrow is the first public hearing at 10:00 a.m. in the commissioners’ office and everyone is invited to attend. Three communities which have shown interest are Tiltonsville, Steubenville Township, and Bergholz.  We still need to get the projects from these three entities.  Betty Lou and Domenick will be attending a training session in Columbus for CDBG on April 14th.
       Set Aside Grants – Also during the Public Hearing there is a section set aside for our set aside grants.  As everyone is well aware last year the Critical Infrastructure Grant which is eligible up to $300,000.00 we submitted a project in Steubenville Township which was a paving and water line project.  It did not rank high enough and we received some technical assistance on that grant application, made some adjustments and we are hoping that if we submit that particular project and because the State is still interested it will receive funding but tomorrow there may be other projects which want to be submitted, we will have to wait and see.

2014 CHIP – As you are probably aware George Zokle, from CT Consultants has been our consultant for our CHIP Program for about 20-22 years.  However it was discovered there were some deficiencies which might put in jeopardy the 2014 CHIP Program.  After several calls and trying to sort this out, the Director discovered the City of Toronto is eligible and we will probably use Toronto as the lead agency in Jefferson County so we can continue the program and the funding.  This is still being worked out.  The deficiencies came in an area whereas we did not reach our goal which was specified in the application of the Housing Rental Assistance.  The bottom line is that we will not be utilizing George Zokle, CT Consultants for our CHIP Grant and we will probably use Marshall Bleckman who the City of Toronto uses for our 2014 Grant application. 

FAIR HOUSING - Everyone saw on the table several notices for Fair Housing seminars in the area especially the targeted areas where we are using Community Development monies.  The dates and times are listed on the flyers and everyone is asked to try to attend one if they can especially the entities which are receiving the Community Block Grant this year.  Also, for those who have not done a Resolution declaring April as Fair Housing Month are asked to do so and to please submit a copy to the RPC office.

Y-T-R Town Hall Meeting – There will be a town hall meeting on April 24, 2014 at 7:00 p.m. at the Buckeye South Elementary in Tiltonsville.  The three communities, Yorkville, Tiltonsville, and Rayland are putting their assets and resources together for economic opportunities and cost saving measures.  It is something we have been talking about, regionalization.  The State and now the Federal Government continue to talk about collaboration, joint ventures, and combining services and there is going to be money out there.  We have to show that we are making an effort to move in that direction or at least how we are combining our services and that is going to be the key in future grant opportunities for us.  Our Land Use Plan is showing a lot of that also.


GRANT/FUNDING OPPORTUNITY – The Director recently was speaking with Dana, from OMEGA and there are two (2) pieces of paper on the table by the door and he encouraged everyone to make sure they had one because their community could apply for this funding from OMEGA.  The first one is a Community Facility Program Request.  This is for public facilities, no private. Funding is available anywhere from $2,500 to $15,000.  He said down in Yorkville they were looking for a roof for a Fire Hall and this program would qualify for that.  If anyone has any questions they can call Missy or 
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Dana at the OMEGA office and the information is on the sheet. They are very easy applications and the deadline for this is May 1, 2014.  The other sheet from OMEGA is the due on Friday, April 4, 2014.  Dana did tell the Director if you need an extension for this grant she will grant an extension for two (2) weeks.  This pre application is more wide open it is not just for public facilities.  You can ask for a water line replacement, just about everything, but you have to have your application in.  There is no local match with this but there are local resources such as engineering, water line and all.  If you do not have a division you may want to talk to the County Engineer about a project.  This grant opportunity is definitely worth going after and there is a possibility you can get up to $100,000.00 in funding on this application.  If the project is good enough and you have local funding the project could go up to $300,000.00.

2014 DIRECTORY - The Directory is completed and Mr. Mucci wanted to make sure everyone received their copy before they left.
PLANNER’S REPORT


Mr. Fender stated as far as the Land Bank we had an informational meeting on March 20 and there were about 30 people in attendance.  Land banks are a tool to put tax delinquent abandoned properties back to productive use.  Jim Rokakis of the Thriving Communities Institute gave an overview of land banks by discussing how they are formed, organized, funded and ways they can help communities.

As far as the Yorkville Phase II Brownfield work the RPC will be administering $200,000 Clean Ohio Grant which will fund about half the cost of 153 soil borings and eight mentoring wells at the 56 acre Esmark steel mill site in Yorkville.  Esmark will pay the other half of these Phase II costs.  The Clean Ohio application is to be submitted to the Ohio Development Services Agency in May and the work is slated to begin in July with the Phase II report to be completed in March of 2015.  The Planning Commission will hold a public meeting on Monday, May 5, 2014 at 5:00 p.m. at the Ohio Cold Rolling Company Facility, 219 Public Road, Yorkville, to provide information and receive comments on the grant application.
FINANCIAL REPORT


Betty Lou reported the Commissioners had just adopted a budget on March 20 for the 2014 year so in February we were still operating on a temporary budget. The disbursements as of the end of February were $38,457.67. Next month we will have the budget with our report. She told the Commission the financial reports which include all the accounts the Planning Commission is administrating were available on the table for anyone who was interested.  

President Fabian introduced the speaker, Ms. Judy Owens from Prime Time.  Ms. Owens stated she was grateful for the opportunity to come talk to the Commission.  Prime Time operates mostly through a Senior Service Levy through Jefferson County.  She said the levy is about to be renewed and she is going out in the communities and talking about the levy and making people aware of all that they do.  Ms. Owens stated that if anyone had an individual organization who would like for her to come and speak, she would be glad to do so.  For those who are not familiar with Prime Time they do senior services throughout Jefferson County for those age 60 and above.  The main part of their services is meals, specifically home delivered meals and congregate meals.  They deliver to over 10 sites throughout the county.  Last year alone they delivered over 200,000 home meals and they delivered more than 50,000 meals to sites.  They also do transportation, they did more than 14,000 transportation trips and they have some health and legal services also.  The levy has been in operation for 10 years every 5 years it goes up for renewal.  It has always been a 1 mill levy and in assessing it this time they felt compelled to ask for a 1.2 mill levy for the purpose of keeping up with the services. On an average
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house evaluation of $50,000.00 the previous levy would be about $4.20 month and with the levy at 1.2 it would be about $5.00 a month.  The last two years they have had more than a 200 person waiting list for people to get on home delivered meals and these are people who are eligible.  They restructured their program so that people just getting out of the hospital or a nursing home would automatically receive these meals upon request for thirty days to try to help them get acclimated back home but then they 
would have to go back on the waiting list.  If we don’t see even a modest increase the number of meals they are able to offer will get less and less for two main reasons.  Not only the cost going up which the gas cost, food cost, but also the number of seniors is going up tremendously.  By the year 2020 almost one-third of Jefferson County will be seniors and everyone knows a lot of the young people have moved 
away and they are not able to look after their family members.  She showed a four minute video addressing the issues which she spoke about and it included interviews with some of their clients as well.  She told the commission members she had brought a newsletter along and copies were available on the table.  They also have a website which is www.primetimeservices.net .  They had to let some of their services go by the wayside or with another organization which does similar things because of funding and they chose to keep the core transportation and food services.  She then asked if there were any questions she would be happy to answer them.
NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be April 23, 2014 at 7:00 p.m.  on the second floor of the Towers.  

ADJOURNMENT


A motion was made by Mr. Mercer to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Mr. Trzaskoma; motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted,

Matt Parise, Secretary

As per Betty Lou Tarr

